 NON COMMISSIONED OFFICERS ASSOCIATION

OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

MINUTES OF THE GENERAL MEMBERSHIP BUSINESS MEETING

WEDNESDAY, JULY 13, 2016
1. The 56th General Membership Business Meeting of the Non Commissioned Officers Association of the United States of America (NCOA) was called to order by NCOA President Gene Overstreet, at 1:15 p.m. Pacific Standard Time in the Pebble Beach meeting room of the Golden Nugget Hotel and Casino in Las Vegas, Nevada.
2. President Overstreet called on the Sergeant-at-Arms Committee Chairman to secure the chamber and asked Secretary Terry Haines if there was a quorum present. Secretary Terry responded that there was a quorum present. 
3. President Overstreet welcomed the delegates and thanked everyone for attending, then called on Sir Kent Tucker to give the invocation. Jon Ostrowski led the delegates in the Pledge of Allegiance.

4.  President Overstreet recognized those seated at the dais - Chairman of the Board, SgtMaj Paul W. Siverson, USMC (Ret), SGM Joseph Terry, USA (Ret), Executive Vice President and MCPO Terry Haines, USNR (Ret), Secretary.  He also recognized Grand Knight Ted Pilihos and Grand Knight Elect Scott Carnahan.  President Overstreet then asked all Past Grand Knights to stand and be recognized.

5. President Overstreet acknowledged the presence of the non-members who were authorized by the Board of Directors to be present at this meeting:  Ms. Sharon Ciringione representing the NCOA Accounting Department, Mrs. Shelley Conklin serving as recording secretary, and photographer Kristen Buccini.

6. President Overstreet instructed the attendees to state their name if/when they spoke so that the Recorder could capture that information.
7. President Overstreet called for the review and subsequent approval of the Minutes of the General Membership Business Meeting of Wednesday July 15, 2015 held in Las Vegas, Nevada.  President Overstreet entertained a motion to accept the minutes as published.  Sir Robert Barnett made the motion and Sir Paul Rizzo seconded.  President Overstreet called for discussion.  Some discussion followed regarding the number of resolutions (66 vs. 61). It was noted that there were 67 pages in the Legislative Resolutions package but the actual number of resolutions was in fact 61.  There being no further discussion, President Overstreet called for a vote and the minutes were approved as written.
8.   President Overstreet asked Secretary Terry Haines to address the delegates regarding the voting process and the procedures to be followed in respect to filling out their ballots. 
Secretary Haines directed the delegates to remove the 2 ballots from their white envelopes.  He instructed the delegates to put their name, member number and expiration date or “LIFE” if a life member on each of the ballots.  He then instructed them to date and sign both ballots, and mark 1 in the Total Votes Cast box on both ballots.  
9. President Overstreet then called on the Chairman of the Legislative Resolutions Committee, Lady Elizabeth Harper, CMSgt, USAF (Ret), to render her report.  Chairman Harper reported that the Resolutions Committee met on Tuesday, July 12, 2016, in the St. Andrews room.
Chairman Harper asked the Resolutions Committee members to stand and be recognized, and thanked NCOA’s Executive Director for Government Affairs Jon Ostrowski. 

Chairman Harper then presented a recap of the Legislative Resolutions Committee’s meeting on July 12, 2016 in the St. Andrew’s Room.  Chairman Harper noted that in addition to the Committee members in attendance there were a few observers – MSgt Flores and TSgt Kelly both from the Wildcard Chapter.  Chairman Harper reminded the delegates that observers were welcomed and encouraged to attend the Legislative Resolutions Committee meeting.

There were no new resolutions were submitted for consideration and there were no resolutions to be repealed.  Jon Ostrowski, provided a legislative update and noted he had presented NCOA’s Resolution entitled Enlisted Participation on Presidential and/or Congressional Entities which was adopted at the 2015 convention to the other enlisted organizations of The Military Coalition.  They all agreed this was needed.  However, after waiting for a response from them and getting none, he created the document and testimony on his own and presented it to the Defense Committee on behalf of NCOA.  It is part of House Bill 4909, Sec. 592 and Senate Bill 2943.  The NCOA was the only supporter of this bill.  It is now waiting to go through conference.

Chairman Harper commented that she was so proud of NCOA, Jon Ostrowski and the members of the Legislative Resolutions Committee.  This resolution was created, approved and made a part of House Bill 4909 all in one year’s time.

Sir Michael Wescott motioned that the Committees report be accepted as presented.  Motion was seconded by Sir Kent Tucker. There being no discussion, the motion carried.
10. Chairman Harper instructed the delegates to cast their orange Resolutions Ballot and then place their ballot in their envelope. There being no Proposed New Resolutions and No Resolutions to be repealed, the only vote necessary was Yes or No vote in Section 1 to accept the Association’s current Legislative Resolutions package. 
11. Secretary Haines then instructed the delegates to use the blue Board of Directors Ballot to cast their votes for the positions available on the International Board of Directors.  Secretary Haines called for the members who had been nominated for election to the Board of Directors to stand, if present, and indicate their willingness to serve if elected.  Haines presented the nominees vying for the position available on the Board of Directors:


Robert Barnett, MSgt, USAF (Ret)

Present, will serve if elected
Michael Sklar, MCPO, USN (Ret)

Present, will serve if elected
Joseph Terry, SGM, USA (Ret)


Present, will serve if elected
12. Secretary Haines then called for additional nominations from the floor.   Secretary Haines called for nominations two additional times.  Motion to close the nominations was made by Sir Scott Carnahan and seconded by Sir Ted Pilihos.  The question was called, the motion carried.

13.   Secretary Haines instructed the delegates to mark their blue ballots to vote for two candidates for the Board of Directors and place their ballot in their envelope, reminding the delegates not to seal the envelopes. 
14. The Tellers’ Committee was called forward to collect the ballots.  The Secretary instructed Lady Sunny Wirth, Chairman of the Tellers’ Committee, and her Committee to collect the ballots, tally the votes and be prepared to render their report upon the calling of the Chair.
15. President Overstreet resumed the floor and instructed the Chairman of the Master at Arms Committee to open the chamber to non-voting members and guests.
16. President Overstreet called for any old business, there being none, he called for any new business.

17. Secretary Haines then asked the members to look at the sheet with 2 proposed changes to Article 2 of the By-Laws.  
· Proposed Change #1 would change Article 2, Section 2.01 A. Voting Members to read:  
Voting members of this Association shall be limited as stated in the Articles of Incorporation to noncommissioned and petty officers and such other enlisted personnel of the armed forces of the United States of America, active or retired, Reserve or National Guard, in pay grades E-4 through E-9 or who are honorably discharged veterans who were in such pay grades at the time of application for membership, or upon final discharge or retirement from the United States Armed Forces. Any veteran who retired with both enlisted and officer service shall also be eligible as long as they received an honorable discharge and served as E-4 through E-9.

Secretary Haines called for discussion.  It was noted that not every veteran retired from service and the word served would be better suited for clarity in the last sentence of the proposed change.  Secretary Haines called for a “show of hands” vote to accept Proposed Change #1 as revised and then called for a “show of hands” vote to reject the change.  Proposed Change #1 was approved as revised. 

· Proposed Change #2 would change Article 2, Section 2.01 B Non-Voting Members to read:

Non-voting members shall be comprised of all apprentice, associate, veteran, or honorary memberships as created by the Board of Directors and shall be defined as follows:

Apprentice Members:  E-1, E-2, or E-3 of the Armed Forces of the United States of America.

Associate Members:  Personnel that actively support the aims and goals of the Association but are not eligible for other categories of membership.

Veteran Members:  Former members of the Armed Forces honorably discharged or retired from the United States Armed Forces who are not eligible for Regular or Apprentice Membership.
Honorary Members:  A category of membership awarded by the Board of Directors to individuals who have contributed significantly to the well-being of enlisted personnel but are not eligible to be voting members.
Secretary Haines called for discussion.  Secretary Haines was asked to clarify the Veterans Division which is a non-voting division.  Secretary Haines noted that the change was an attempt to make it easier for people to determine which division of membership they were eligible for.  Discussion ranged from why the change was necessary, to adding additional clarification by putting pay grades after the words Regular and Apprentice, to completely eliminating Divisions (if someone has a DD214 they can be a full-fledged member of NCOA).  
Sir Kent Tucker moved to table Proposal #2.  Jeff DeSander seconded.  Secretary Haines called for a vote.  Lady Sunny Wirth raised a Point of Order - a motion to table, followed by a second does not require a vote.  Proposal #2 was tabled. 

18. President Overstreet resumed the chair and asked Sir Terry Haines to resume the podium in his capacity as chairman of the Communications Committee.  Chairman Haines recognized the members of the Communications Committee and commended their hard work in preparing NCOA’s Strategic Communications Plan which was provided to delegates as they entered this meeting.  He noted that the Association did not previously have a vision statement.  One was written which mirrors the Association’s current mission statement.  He recapped and explained the Communications Plan which is a living plan subject to change as times, issues, and communications tools change. Chairman Haines outlined both external and internal communications procedures and responsibilities.  The Communications Plan addressed communication priorities.
Chairman Haines noted feedback from members, chapters, etc. is critical to the success of our communications plan.  He then called for any questions or comments.

19.  President Overstreet resumed the chair and thanked Chairman Haines and the Communications Committee.

20. President Overstreet called on Executive Vice President/Treasurer Joseph Terry for the treasurer’s report.  Terry pointed out that everyone had received a copy of the Association’s 2016 Annual Report in their convention bag and it had been audited by the accountants at Rodriguez Holland & Company. 
21. President Overstreet called on the Chairman of the Tellers’ Committee, Lady Sunny Wirth, to come forward and present the results of the election.  Serving on the Tellers’ Committee were:


Lady Sunny Wirth – Chairman

Sir Herb Rogers


Lady Bonnie Cooper


Sir Marvin Weaver, Jr.


Lady Wirth also recognized Ms. Sharon Ciringione, NCOA Accounting representative, for her assistance.  The delegates applauded them all.

22. Lady Wirth first reported that the resolutions package had been approved.  She then announced the results of the election to the Board of Directors:  Sir Michael Sklar and Sir Joseph Terry were elected to serve 3-year terms on the NCOA Board of Directors.

23. President Overstreet resumed the podium and thanked Lady Sunny and her committee for their dedication and service to the Association.
24. President Overstreet asked Mr. Scoop Davis to give the “State of the Association” update. 
25. Mr. Davis started off by announcing he had submitted his resignation as Executive Director to the Board of Directors on Monday, July 11, and had offered to continue to head up the NCOA Marketing Company.  It has been an honor to serve as the Executive Director for the past 10 years.  There have been some really good years but times have changed.

There are problems with the Career Expo Program because there are so many being done by other organizations.  This was something Davis had addressed to the Board of Directors four years ago when he brought up the idea of starting the NCOA Marketing Company as a revenue source.  The Marketing Company is in its third year of operations and is doing well.  
It is getting harder to get convention sponsors, especially with our decreasing attendance.  We have lost a number of sponsors due to retirements/job changes.  He noted that relationships were invaluable in obtaining sponsorships and thanked Vince Patton for personally stepping up to sponsor the Coast Guard Vanguard.

Mr. Davis asked if everyone had enjoyed the Opening Reception and extended kudos to the NCOA staff members for coming up with the game ideas for the Icebreaker.  He also extended a huge thank you to Glenn Lebak with Northrop Grumman for generously stepping up with sponsorship dollars and giveaways for the Icebreaker.  Mr. Davis noted that Mr. Lebak is a true friend of the Association as well as being an NCO!
Mr. Davis noted that we did have a successful job fair at Nellis AFB on Tuesday.  We partnered with the base instead of doing an NCOA event at the hotel which had not been effective or well-attended for the past few years.  We will also be doing some career expos in Europe in September.  

Mr. Davis commented on the membership change that AFSA is hoping to make by opening their membership to all branches of the armed forces.  He noted that as soon as we became aware of AFSA’s plans, we started to communicate with them since Jon Ostrowski has a good working relationship with folks at AFSA.  Mr. Davis urged the membership to bring their concerns and questions to the NCOA Executive Director, Director of Government Affairs, President or Chairman of the Board instead of the “he-said, she-said” gossip that does nothing more than spread unfounded, uninformed rumors.

Mr. Davis touched on his belief that NCOA needs to think about offering full membership to all enlisted. He commented that we worry too much about commas, parentheses and capitalization when we need to face the fact that we need to get young people involved to grow the Association. 
Mr. Davis closed by saying it was his honor and privilege to serve as the Association’s Executive Director and that he wasn’t going away.

26. President Overstreet resumed the podium and called for any new business.

27. Sir Ted Pilihos asked where the Annual Business Meeting and Awards Tribute (convention) would be held next year.  President Overstreet threw the question back out to the delegates – do we have a convention or a just business meeting next year.   Delegates were in agreement that we needed to continue doing full conventions versus membership meeting only.  Location is an issue.  Delegates agreed that the Nugget was good property but Fremont Street was getting pretty bad and expressed a desire to go to a different location – other Nugget locations, Washington, DC, etc. 

Sir Scott Carnahan pointed out that room cost is obviously an issue as is the number of sleeping rooms, food and beverage guarantees, audiovisual, meeting room requirements when trying to negotiate an agreement with the hotel.   He noted that chapter members need to go back to their respective chapters and get commitments early as to how many delegates they will be sending to the event.  We need a commitment as far as numbers which will enable NCOA to negotiate a contract for 2017.  Everyone needs to take responsibility for bringing in new members and urging them to attend the Annual Business Meeting and Awards Tribute.
28. Sir Robert Barnett commented that the reason we are calling it the NCOA Annual Business Meeting and Awards Tribute versus a convention was to make it easier for active duty military to get permissive TDY to attend.
29. Lady Elisa Harper made a motion to have the 2017 Annual Business Meeting and Awards Tribute at the Golden Nugget and form a committee to research locations for 2018 and beyond.  Sir Ted Pilihos seconded the motion.  President Overstreet called for discussion.  Sgt Matthew Schroth commented that an organization he belongs to has conclaves and these conclaves research locations in their local areas and present proposals that include everything from sleeping room cost, to food and beverage costs, to meeting room cost to the organization for consideration. President Overstreet noted that this was a good idea and perhaps the chapters could do some local research to facilitate location selection.  There being no further discussion on this matter, President Overstreet called for a vote and the motion passed unanimously.

30. Sir Dave Marston questioned how much money the NCOA Marketing Company is passing on to NCOA and noted that a line needed to be added to the Annual Report showing the amount.   President Overstreet noted that he realized to late that he should have had that information on hand and that it would be corrected in the future.  President Overstreet commented that the NCOA Marketing Company provides funds to cover shortfalls for a number of NCOA-sponsored events/activities and provided more than $16,000 for the 2015 Annual Business Meeting and Awards Tribute alone.  

31. President Overstreet turned the podium to Chairman Paul Siverson.  Chairman Siverson announced that the Board had received a letter of resignation from President Gene Overstreet.  Siverson noted that President Overstreet has served the Association well for many years and will be missed.

Chairman Siverson noted that the NCOA By-Laws give the Board of Directors the authority to fill an unexpired term by appointment.  The Board had approached MCPOCG Vincent Patton to fill President Overstreet’s unexpired term of office and Master Chief Patton had accepted.   
32. Chairman Siverson then introduced the members of the 2016-2017 Board of Directors.  He then asked that the Board Members come forward as he called their names:


SGM Joseph Terry, USA (Ret), Executive Vice President and Treasurer
MCPO Terry M. Haines, USNR (Ret), Secretary
MCPO Michael Sklar, USN (Ret)

Vicky Hensley, Sgt, USMC Veteran


SgtMaj Paul W. Siverson, USMC (Ret), Chairman
33. The Board of Directors received a round of applause from the delegates.  Chairman Siverson asked President Overstreet to join the Board Member for a photo.
34. President Overstreet noted that he has several appointments scheduled with several Congressmen regarding changes in the VA.  He will keep these appointments and NCOA’s interests in the forefront of his presentations.  President Overstreet thanked everyone for being here and for their volunteer efforts.  He commented, “You’ll see me back here.  Thank you all for your volunteerism.  The Association wins because you’re here.  The Association wins because of what you do for our servicemen and women every day.  It’s been said that volunteering your time and efforts is the most precious thing you can give.  It’s easy to give money, but when give of your time, that’s most precious thing you can do.” 

35. There being no further business to come before this Annual General Membership Meeting President Overstreet called on Sir Kent Tucker was called on to give the benediction.

36. President Overstreet entertained a motion to adjourn.  Motion was made by Sir Dave Cook and seconded by Sir Steve Vogt.  The question was called and the motion carried.  The Annual General Membership Business Meeting was adjourned at 3:05 p.m. Pacific Standard Time, Wednesday, July 13, 2016 in Las Vegas, Nevada.
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Respectfully submitted,
H. Gene Overstreet 




Terry M. Haines
Chairman and President



Secretary
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